
 

 

Notice of meeting and agenda 

 

 

City of Edinburgh Council 

 

10.00 am Thursday, 25th November, 2021 

 

Virtual Meeting - via Microsoft Teams 

 

This is a public meeting and members of the public are welcome to watch the live 

webcast on the Council’s website. 

The law allows the Council to consider some issues in private. Any items under “Private 

Business” will not be published, although the decisions will be recorded in the minute. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Contacts 

Email:  gavin.king@edinburgh.gov.uk 

Tel:  0131 529 4239 
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1. Order of business 

1.1   Including any notices of motion and any other items of business 

submitted as urgent for consideration at the meeting. 

 

 

2. Declaration of interests 

2.1   Members should declare any financial and non-financial interests 

they have in the items of business for consideration, identifying 

the relevant agenda item and the nature of their interest. 

 

 

3. Deputations 

3.1   If any 

 

 

4. Minutes 

4.1   The City of Edinburgh Council of 28 October 2021 submitted for 

approval as a correct record 

 

13 - 100 

5. Leader's Report 

5.1   Leader’s report 

 

101 - 102 

6. Appointments 

6.1   Appointments to Committees and Outside Organisations etc – 

Report by the Executive Director of Corporate Services 

103 - 106 

7. Reports 

7.1   Independent Inquiry Report Arising Out of Allegations Concerning 

the Conduct of the Late Sean Bell – Update on 

107 - 118 
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Recommendations – Report by the Chief Executive 

7.2   Boundary Commission for Scotland – 2023 Review of UK 

Parliament Constituencies – Report by the Chief Executive 

119 - 126 

7.3   Edinburgh Health and Social Care Partnership – Appointment of 

Service Director - Operations – Report by the Chief Executive 

127 - 130 

7.4   City of Edinburgh Council – 2020/21 Annual Audit Report to the 

Council and the Controller of Audit – referral from the Finance 

and Resources Committee 

 

131 - 404 

8. Motions 

8.1   By Councillor Neil Ross - Call for Action on Zebra Markings for 

Side Streets 

“Council: 

1) Notes the national call for authorisation from central 

government to use zebra markings for side streets.  The 

joint statement has been signed by Living Streets, British 

Cycling, Guide Dogs, the Campaign for Better Transport, 

The Ramblers, Sustrans and Playing Out as well as 

motoring body The AA. 

2) Recognises that, in the face of the global climate crisis and 

worsening obesity and physical inactivity levels, the need 

to enable millions more people across the nation to make 

local journeys on foot is not a choice but an absolute 

necessity. 

3) Notes that Greater Manchester Council has published new 

evidence showing that zebra markings on side roads lead 

to drivers giving way 30% more than where there is no 

marking and is asking for permission to roll out a large-

scale trial of zebra markings at side roads. 

4) Notes that the Danish city of Aarhus is to trial 3D zebra 

style crossings. 

5) Notes that new YouGov polling data published and 

commissioned by Living Streets has found that: 
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- 83% of adults would feel more confident crossing the 

road with zebra markings 

- 29% of adults have been hit or had a near miss at a 

side road 

- 65% of adults think the UK government should 

authorise zebra markings on side roads 

- 76% of parents of 4-11-year-olds would feel safer about 

their child walking to school (or allowing them to walk 

independently) if there were zebra crossings on side 

roads 

- 76% would also be more likely to walk to school if there 

were zebra crossings at side roads. 

6) Notes that the proposed side road zebra markings - that do 

not use expensive Belisha Beacons or zigzags - are in 

common use across the world to give greater priority to 

pedestrians when crossing quieter roads. They are also in 

widespread use across the UK in supermarket car parks 

and airports and are already authorised for use on 

protected cycle tracks. The crossings typically cost around 

£1,000 compared to £40,000 for a zebra crossing with 

Belisha Beacons. 

7) Requests that the Convener of Transport & Environment 

writes to the Scottish Government ministers responsible for 

Transport and Active Travel to  

- highlight the benefits to pedestrians of zebra markings 

for side streets; 

- ask for authorisation, if necessary in conjunction with 

the UK Government, for the Council to implement zebra 

markings for side streets; and 

- report to the Transport & Environment Committee 

within two cycles to provide details of the 

correspondence with the Minister, including the 

response received from the Minister and details of any 

progress made. 

8) Requests that officers investigate the potential to set up a 

trial of zebra markings on side streets in Edinburgh, 

learning from the trials in Manchester and Aarhus, by 
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selecting suitable locations in each of the locality areas in 

collaboration with local councillors with a focus towards, 

but not exclusive to, safer routes to school.   Officers 

should report their recommendations to the Transport & 

Environment Committee in one cycle with the aim of 

commencing the trial within the current Council term.” 

 

8.2   By the Lord Provost - Freedom of the City of Edinburgh on the 

Edinburgh Squadron of the Scottish and North Irish Yeomanry 

“Council: 

Notes that 2021 is the 250th anniversary of the birth of Sir Walter 

Scott and the variety of celebrations organised to commemorate 

this. 

Notes that on 30th October 2021 the City hosted the largest civic 

commemorative event seen for several generations to mark the 

250th anniversary. 

Notes that the Scottish and North Irish Yeomanry, based at 

Redford barracks, is formed of four Squadrons and has a rich 

history and role in Scotland’s past. They are formed of A (Earl of 

Carrick’s Own) Squadron based in Ayr, B (North Irish Horse) 

Squadron in Belfast, C (Fife & Forfar/Scottish Horse based in 

Cupar and in Edinburgh, E (Lothians & Border Yeomanry) 

Squadron. 

Notes that the latter’s antecedent Regiments having been formed 

by Sir Walter Scott, protected the Lord Provost on North Bridge, 

formed the Reconnaissance unit for the 51st Highland Division at 

St Valery in 1940 and more recently supported the SNHS. 

Notes that Edinburgh Squadron has been at the forefront of the 

military contribution at home and abroad and has a proud and 

deep connection within the communities in which we live and 

serve. 

Agrees to confer the Freedom of the City of Edinburgh on the 

Edinburgh Squadron of the SNIY in recognition of the above.” 

 

 

8.3   By Councillor Laidlaw - Granton Gas Holder  



 

City of Edinburgh Council - 25 November 2021 Page 6 of 11 

 

 

“Council: 

Welcomes the UK Government announcement that it will provide 

£16.482 million from its Levelling-Up Fund to support the Council 

in the first phase of the Granton Waterfront regeneration 

programme, with the money allocated to restore the B-Listed 

Granton Gas Holder. 

Recognises the historic value of the Gas Holder as an iconic 

building for North Edinburgh and beyond, and its role in providing 

heritage context to the new development and public realm, with 

the aim to create a ‘new coastal town’. 

Commits to working with the UK Government to secure additional 

Levelling-Up funding for projects across the City of Edinburgh to 

supplement existing sources of funding.” 

 

8.4   By Councillor Booth - Cycle Parking Technical Guidance 

“Council: 

1) Notes the recently reported rise in cycle thefts in 

Edinburgh, with the capital responsible for over a third of 

Scottish statistics, and an increase of over 10% in thefts in 

the capital compared with last year; 

2) Notes that safe, secure, well-lit and convenient cycle 

parking at both origin and destination locations can 

significantly reduce the chance of a bicycle being stolen, 

and is also essential to encouraging more people to cycle; 

3) Welcomes the recent changes to the Permitted 

Development (Scotland) Order which removed the 

requirement for planning permission for certain small bike 

storage sheds; 

4) Notes with dismay that the Planning technical factsheet 

"Cycle Parking in New Developments", which at the 

meeting of full council in December 2018 the Planning 

Convenor said he was keen to publish "as quickly as 

possible" has still not been published; 

5) Therefore agrees that the council will urgently consult with 

Sustrans, Spokes and any other organisations with 

expertise in cycle parking as it sees fit, and present draft 

 



 

City of Edinburgh Council - 25 November 2021 Page 7 of 11 

 

 

technical factsheet(s) on cycle parking to the next meeting 

of Planning Committee for approval.” 

 

8.5   By Councillor Howie - Street Furniture 

“Council: 

1) Notes Councillor Miller’s Equal Pavements Pledge motion 

which was passed during September’s Full Council 

Meeting.  

2) Recognises the increase in street furniture facilitates the 

Covid recovery. 

3) Commends the work done by many pubs and restaurants 

to make their outdoor areas in public spaces disability-

friendly. 

4) Notes that the recent applications for pubs and restaurants 

to place platformed seating areas outside their premises 

are now increasing and altering so that they become 

permanent arrangements instead of temporary. 

5) Notes however that issues raised by Guide Dogs for the 

Blind Scotland regarding the enforcement of the 

regulations on street furniture indicate there are still issues 

for the blind in Edinburgh. 

6) Is concerned that many blind and visually impaired people 

avoid parts of our city, such as Portobello Promenade, 

because the street furniture regulations are being ignored, 

leading to excessive, and for them, dangerous, street 

clutter. 

7) Calls for officers to compile, in consultation with Guide 

Dogs for the Blind Scotland and other disability groups, a 

report on the continued impact of street furniture on blind 

and visually impaired people, the wider disabled 

community and parents with buggies and how to mitigate it 

and how this should be aligned with the aforementioned 

motion.” 

 

 

9. Congratulatory Motions 
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9.1   By Councillor Neil Ross - St Margaret’s Chapel Guild - 80th 

Anniversary 

“Council notes: 

In 1942 the Very Reverend Dr Selby Wright CVO TD, at that time 

minister of Canongate Kirk, placed an advertisement in the local 

press inviting anyone with Margaret in their name to place flowers 

in St Margaret’s Chapel in Edinburgh Castle.  Such was the 

response that the St Margaret’s Chapel Guild was founded and 

has been in existence ever since.  2022 will be the Guild’s 80th 

anniversary. 

The aims of the Guild are to follow the example and to practice 

the principles of St Margaret, to promote the use of the Chapel for 

public and private devotion, to ensure that those with the name of 

Margaret place flowers in the Chapel every week of the year, and 

to support organisations or people with ideals similar to St 

Margaret’s. 

The Guild is a non-denominational charity and holds services in 

the chapel every year on St Margaret’s Day, 16th November. 

In acknowledging the positive work of the St Margaret’s Chapel 

Guild, Council requests that the Lord Provost marks their 80th 

Anniversary in an appropriate way.” 

 

 

10. Questions 

10.1   By Councillor Lang - Kirkliston Crossroads – for answer by the 

Convener of the Transport and Environment Committee 

 

405 - 406 

10.2   By Councillor Lang - Pedestrian Waiting Times at Road 

Crossings – for answer by the Convener of the Transport and 

Environment Committee 

 

407 - 408 

10.3   By Councillor Howie - Staff Identified as having Disabilities – for 

answer by the Convener of the Finance and Resources 

Committee 

409 - 410 
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10.4   By Councillor Booth - Bilingual Gaelic/English Signage 

Throughout the New Meadowbank Building – for answer by the 

Convener of the Culture and Communities Committee 

 

411 - 412 

10.5   By Councillor Booth - Bilingual Gaelic/English Signage on the 

Newhaven Tram Extension – for answer by the Convener of the 

Transport and Environment Committee 

 

413 - 414 

10.6   By Councillor Mitchell - Permit Zone N3 and TRO/21/16 – for 

answer by the Convener of the Transport and Environment 

Committee 

 

415 - 416 

10.7   By Councillor Mitchell - Permit Zone N2 and TRO/21/16 – for 

answer by the Convener of the Transport and Environment 

Committee 

 

417 - 418 

10.8   By Councillor Rust - Active Travel Measures Travelling Safely – 

Lanark Road – for answer by the Convener of the Transport and 

Environment Committee 

 

419 - 420 

10.9   By Councillor Jim Campbell - Waste and Cleansing Policy - Litter 

Bin Siting Policy – for answer by the Depute Leader of the 

Council 

 

421 - 422 

10.10   By Councillor Doggart - Princes Street Gardens East – for 

answer by the Convener of the Culture and Communities 

Committee 

 

423 - 424 
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10.11   By Councillor Jim Campbell - Emissions Profile of Scotrail’s 

Inter7City Fleet – for answer by the Convener of the Transport 

and Environment Committee 

 

425 - 426 

10.12   By Councillor Johnston - The Potential Impact of CityPlan 2030 

on Businesses with Council Leases – for answer by the 

Convener of the Planning Committee 

 

427 - 428 

10.13   By Councillor Booth – Old/Obsolete Items of IT Equipment – for 

answer by the Convener of the Finance and Resources 

Committee 

 

429 - 430 

Deputations 

Nick Smith 

Service Director, Legal and Assurance 

 

Information about the City of Edinburgh Council 

The City of Edinburgh Council consists of 63 Councillors and is elected under 

proportional representation.  The City of Edinburgh Council usually meets once a 

month and the Lord Provost is the Convener when it meets. 

This meeting of the City of Edinburgh Council is being held virtually by Microsoft 

Teams. 

Further information 

If you have any questions about the agenda or meeting arrangements, please contact 

Gavin King, Committee Services, City of Edinburgh Council, Business Centre 2.1, 

Waverley Court, 4 East Market Street, Edinburgh EH8 8BG,  Tel 0131 529 4239, email 

gavin.king@edinburgh.gov.uk. 

The agenda, minutes and public reports for this meeting and all the main Council 

committees can be viewed online by going to the Council’s online Committee Library.  

Live and archived webcasts for this meeting and all main Council committees can be 

viewed online by going to the Council’s Webcast Portal. 

mailto:gavin.king@edinburgh.gov.uk
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/ieDocHome.aspx?bcr=1
https://edinburgh.public-i.tv/core/portal/home
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Webcasting of Council meetings 

Please note this meeting may be filmed for live and subsequent broadcast via the 

Council’s internet site – at the start of the meeting the Lord Provost will confirm if all or 

part of the meeting is being filmed. 

The Council is a Data Controller under the General Data Protection Regulation and 

Data Protection Act 2018.   

We broadcast Council meetings to fulfil our public task obligation to enable members of 

the public to observe the democratic process.  Data collected during this webcast will 

be retained in accordance with the Council’s published policy including, but not limited 

to, for the purpose of keeping historical records and making those records available via 

the Council’s internet site. 

Any information presented by individuals to the Council at a meeting, in a deputation or 

otherwise, in addition to forming part of a webcast that will be held as a historical 

record, will also be held and used by the Council in connection with the relevant matter 

until that matter is decided or otherwise resolved (including any potential appeals and 

other connected processes).  Thereafter, that information will continue to be held as 

part of the historical record in accordance with the paragraphs above. 

If you have any queries regarding this, and, in particular, if you believe that use and/or 

storage of any particular information would cause, or be likely to cause, substantial 

damage or distress to any individual, please contact Committee Services 

(committee.services@edinburgh.gov.uk). 

 

mailto:committee.services@edinburgh.gov.uk

